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AADA is pleased to respond to the 
invitation from the Assistant Treasurer and 
Minister for Financial Services to make a 
submission for consideration by the 
Government in the preparation of its 
2023-24 Budget.

The AADA is the peak automotive industry 
advocacy body and is the only industry 
association which exclusively represents 
franchised new car Dealers in every 
Australian State and Territory. There are 
approximately 1,500 new car Dealers in 
Australia that operate some 3,000 new 
vehicle dealerships. Franchised new car 
Dealers employ almost 60,000 people 
directly and generate $59 billion in 
turnover and sales with a total economic 
contribution of more than $14 billion.

In addition, many people are employed by 
Dealers indirectly in dedicated business 
which provide Dealer products and 
services such as automotive advertising 
and media, Dealer management software, 
logistics and other local businesses in the 
communities in which Dealerships are 
based. Across Australia, Dealers also 
sponsor countless local sporting clubs, 
community groups and charities.

Since our previous Pre-Budget 
submission, the global economic 
circumstances have changed significantly 
which are likely to have major effects on 
our industry. 

The industry has enjoyed a gradual 
recovery after several difficult years, 
culminating in the Covid-19 pandemic 
which led to 2020 being the lowest new 
vehicle sales year for almost a decade. 
The industry continues to navigate a 
global semi-conductor shortage which 
has cruelled the supply of new cars to the 
Australian market. While supply is 
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gradually improving, automotive Dealers 
are vulnerable to higher interest rates 
which are likely to soften demand for new 
vehicles as consumers start reigning in 
their spending. Higher interest rates are 
also significantly increasing costs for 
Dealers who finance the stock on their 
showroom floors. This could become a 
significant issue as automotive supply 
chains normalise and demand for vehicles 
reduces. 

In 2022, we saw an annual increase in 
new car sales of three per cent, as the 
market continued its recovery from record 
lows experienced in 2020. The industry is 
also undergoing a transition to cleaner 
and more fuel-efficient vehicles with 2022 
experiencing record sales of electrified 
vehicles. While the Government is still 
finalising its National Electric Vehicle 
Strategy (NEVS), this budget needs to 
provide equitable support for transition to 
electrified vehicles which is so crucial to 
Australia lowering its emissions. 

Over the past decade small business and 
more recently larger business have been 
able to access investment incentives 
through the instant asset write off and 
temporary full expensing measures. These 
measures have facilitated investment in 
newer safer vehicles which have been 
critical for many businesses looking to 
improve the productivity and safety of 
their fleets. There are currently no plans 
to extend such incentives beyond 1 July 
2023 and it is important for this budget to 
encourage small business investment in 
newer, safer, and cleaner vehicles. 

Dealers contribute tens of billions of 
dollars in tax and duties to the Federal 
and State Governments every year. 
Dealers do not object to paying their fair 
share of tax, but we believe that 
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customers are being penalised unfairly 
through several inefficient and antiquated 
taxes. The automotive industry is 
changing and there are serious 
implications for the Government’s 
traditional revenue streams. This budget 
should modernise Australia’s automotive 
taxation system and address identified 
unintended consequences.

Like many sectors in the economy, the 
automotive industry is struggling to 
access skilled workers, which effects 
productivity, increases labour costs and 
presents risks to road safety as motorists 
experience longer wait times to have their 
cars serviced and maintained. This 
Budget needs to prioritise initiatives which 
address the current shortage of skilled 
workers. 

James Voortman 
Chief Executive Officer
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Total Economic Contribution
$14.12 billion

Dealer Employees
59,669

Dealer Wages
$5.38 billion

Tax Contribution
$2.74 billion

3,026 Dealerships

Economic Contribution

Australia

Section 1
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Section 2

AADA KEY BUDGETARY RECOMMENDATIONS

1
SUPPORT THE TRANSITION TO ELECTRIC VEHICLES
• Commence planning to implement targeted national financial incentives to 

complement a vehicle fuel efficiency standard 
• Expand the Driving the Nation Fund to include targeted incentives for home 

charging 
• Develop investment incentives for businesses investing in electric vehicles and 

charging infrastructure
• Exempt electric vehicles from the Luxury Car Tax

MODERNISE AUTOMOTIVE TAXATION
• Commence a review of Australia’s Automotive Taxation Regime
• Abolish or reform the Luxury Car Tax
• Abolish the Passenger Vehicle Tariff

2

3
REVIEW UNINTENDED CONSEQUENCES OF FBT RULING TR2021/2 
• Overturn the unintended consequences of FBT Ruling TR2021/2 on Car Parking
 

4
ENCOURAGE INVESTMENT 
• Commit to some form of accelerated depreciation for small businesses for a 

further 24 months

5
PRIORITISE SKILLS 
• Fund TAFE to maintain pace with technological change and the transition to 

vehicle electrification
• Fund VET, Pre- apprenticeship and apprenticeship mentoring programs
• Establish a National Apprenticeship Board which can deliver nationally consistent 

and recognised qualifications and training
• For those skilled occupations that remain chronically short, develop and 

implement an employer sponsored migration visa system that is less costly, 
complex, and cumbersome 

• Remove or reduce Skilling Australia Fund levy 
• Streamline the migration skills assessment process
• Increase the skills migration cap to at least 200,000 or stimulate the intake of 

skilled migrants by temporarily uncapping the skilled stream of the Migration 
Program planning levels.

• Enable clear processes for overseas workers to gain permanency
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The world is currently experiencing 
significant growth in low emissions 
vehicles. As increasingly stringent 
emissions standards and internal 
combustion engine bans take effect in 
countries, global car manufacturers will 
continue the trend of dedicating a growing 
share of investments towards the 
development and production of electric 
vehicles (EVs). This is reflected in 
Australian new car sales data for 2022 
which saw the sale of 33,410 battery 
electric vehicles, 5,937 sales of plug-in 
hybrids (PHEVs) and 81,786 hybrid 
vehicles. In total, more than 120,000 
electrified vehicles were sold in 2022 
representing approximately 12 per cent of 
all new car sales. 

Increasing the number of EVs is a key 
component of the Government’s 
emissions reduction commitments which 
estimates that 89 per cent of new car 
sales will be electric by 2030. 

While we expect this demand for electric 
vehicles to continue to grow in Australia, 
we still anticipate challenges for the 
industry in being able to supply a wide 
range of affordable electric vehicles. As 
countries all over the world face strong 
demand for EVs, product is directed by 
manufacturers to strategic markets with 
favourable regulatory regimes which 
encourage the uptake of EVs.

Australia is a small right-hand drive market 
which is located far away from 
manufacturing centres, and it is one of the 
few countries that has no fuel efficiency 
standard and no national EV incentive 
program. The Government is starting to 
address this with the development of the 
National Electric Vehicle Strategy (NEVS) 
which will be crucial in making Australia 

SUPPORT THE TRANSITION TO ELECTRIC VEHICLES

an attractive destination for vehicle 
manufacturers making decisions about 
which markets to allocate their products 
to. 

The development of a Fuel Efficiency 
Standard is a critical component of the 
NEVS, and it will have a budgetary 
implication with tools such as penalties 
and credits being applied to vehicle 
manufacturers. It is important that the 
standard is ambitious, but not structured 
in a way that erodes choice or 
affordability. It is also crucial that the 
standard is complemented by financial 
incentives, non-financial incentives, and 
supports further development of charging 
infrastructure. 

It is also important that the benefits of 
electric vehicles are shared more broadly 
and equitably. Currently, access to 
incentives and tax discounts depend on 
circumstances such as which state you 
live in, whether your employer happens to 
provide a vehicle as a fringe benefit, or 
whether the vehicle you purchased was 
manufactured in a country with which 
Australia does not have a free trade 
agreement. 

The main factors constraining the uptake 
of EVs are cost and lack of charging 
infrastructure and this where the 
Government should focus its budgetary 
efforts. 
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Financial Incentives to Complement a 
Fuel Efficiency Standard 

Through the NEVS, the Government is 
poised to introduce a fuel efficiency 
standard for light vehicles. The 
establishment of such a standard is a 
critical piece of the suite of policies that 
will ensure global car manufacturers 
prioritise new zero and low emission 
vehicles for the Australian marketplace. 
The fuel efficiency standard needs to be 
ambitious, but achievable, allowing 
Australians to access state of the art 
fuel-efficient vehicles, without reducing 
vehicle affordability or choice. Importantly, 
there will be budgetary implications as the 
standard will have a penalty regime for 
manufacturers which exceed the 
standard. However, most other countries 
have deployed a standard alongside a 
national system of direct financial 
incentives - Australia will need to do the 
same if we are to keep up with the rest of 
the world in lowering our vehicle 
emissions. 

Australia has come to the party very late 
on incentivising EVs, lagging behind the 
likes of the US and the EU. The United 
States is potentially the most appropriate 
market to compare with Australia’s given 
the types of vehicles preferred, availability 
of public transport, the cost of fuel, and 
the distances required to travel. The US 
Federal Government have used income 
tax credits as a tool to encourage 
adoption of EVs since 2005. These credits 
currently total over $10,000 AUD per 
vehicle. Similar subsidies have been 
available in markets such as the EU for 
some time. 

While the AADA appreciates the changes 
introduced on FBT and tariff concessions 
for EVs, these are modest incentives 
which do not apply to all vehicles and/or 
all buyer types. We also welcome the 
action taken by some State and Territory 
Governments in terms of purchase 
incentives, or registration and stamp duty 
discounts. This level of incentive pales in 
comparison to countries which have 
performed well in terms of EV uptake. 
Current incentives are modest and are not 
equally available to all Australians due to 
variations in the incentives offered by the 
various States. 

Markets with a high level of EV uptake 
typically provide generous financial 
incentives at the national level. Doing so 
will mean that the benefits incentives 
bring, through more affordable electric 
vehicles, will be more widely felt by all 
Australians regardless of which state you 
live in or whether you have access to an 
employer provided vehicle. 

Many consumers are put off by the fact 
that EVs are nowhere near price parity 
with ICE vehicles. AADA has surveyed 
consumers asking buyers who are unlikely 
to buy or unsure about buying an EV in 
the future, what the most common reason 
for their hesitance was and 62 per cent 
cited the fact that EVs cost too much. 

The AADA’s survey found that 71 per cent 
of respondents believed governments 
should be incentivising customers more to 
transition to EVs. 
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62%

55%

41%

31%

23%

19%

9%

5%

4%

0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80

Cost too much

Lack of charging stations/
infrastructure

Low range/driving distance before
having to recharge

Recharge times are too long

Unsuitable for my functional needs

Unnecessary to change to electric

Dislike the design of these vehicles

Another reason

No reason in particular

71%

61%

60%

55%

56%

“Governments
should be incentivising
customers more to
transition to EV”

“Given the current 
economic times, I’m less 
willing to pay more for an 
EV over other fuel types”

“The rising cost of 
petrol/diesel makes EVs 
more attractive to me”

“I’m concerned I won’t be 
able to afford a vehicle if 

govts ban the sale of 
conventional fuel 

vehicles”

“EVs don’t have enough 
driving range for me to 

consider buying one”

CONSUMER OPINIONS

PURCHASING BARRIERS FOR EVS
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In the lead up to this Budget, arguments 
have been put forward stating that the 
Government should focus only on supply 
side solutions given the difficulty 
Australians are having in sourcing EVs. It 
is important to understand how supply 
might be further constrained by lack of 
purchase incentives.

Over the past two years, the industry has 
been affected by supply shortages in 
semi-conductors and will likely be 
affected in the future by supply of critical 
minerals for EVs. However, the biggest 
risk we face on the supply side is 
hesitance by offshore manufacturers to 
direct their product to the Australian 
market. When making allocation decisions, 
manufacturers look at the suite of policies 
in relation to electric vehicles and markets 
which have vehicle fuel efficiency 
standards combined with generous 
national purchase incentives are likely to 
be preferred. 

The Government needs to start planning 
for a national package of financial 
incentives to coincide with the 
introduction vehicle fuel efficiency 
standard. 

Furthermore, it is important that 
assistance is properly targeted to lower 
and middle-income households which will 
struggle to afford electric vehicles. This 
has not been the case to date, and 
incentives at both the state/territory and 
the federal level have been made available 
to those who would likely have purchased 
an EV anyway.
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Incentivise Home Charging Infrastructure

Charging infrastructure is currently being 
rolled out throughout Australia, but we will 
need to significantly increase the number 
of options for EV drivers. It is appropriate 
that the Government treats the roll out of 
chargers as an infrastructure project and 
one that would take on a public private 
partnership character given the 
manufacturers have invested significantly 
in charging infrastructure and we know 
that traditional fuel and electricity retailers 
are considering a future where electricity 
replaces conventional fuel. To this end the 
AADA welcomes the Government’s $500 
million Driving the Nation Fund which has 
seen the development of partnerships. 

It is becoming clear that during periods of 
peak demand such as over holiday 
periods, the current network of public 
chargers is struggling to cope, and the 
Government needs an urgent blueprint to 
facilitate the development of a fit – for - 
purpose charging network. This can only 
be done in partnership with industry, 
State, Territory, and local governments. 
While the Federal Government should not 
have to fund the entire network, it should 
lead the coordination effort as a critical 
infrastructure project. 

As important as public chargers are, we 
would argue that home charging is even 
more important as this is where most 
charging will be conducted. Many 
consumers who purchase an EV expect to 
be able to charge their vehicle at their 
home, and therefore it is important to 
consider the infrastructure and retro 
fitting expenses that will be required to 
facilitate this and the updates that need to 
be put in place for building codes. 

Countries around the world have varying 
subsidies in place to encourage the 
installation of home charging 
infrastructure: 

• UK - EV Chargepoint Grant – 75 per 
cent or £350 towards the cost of 
installing EV smart charge points at 
home. 

• US – Federal Tax Credit – $1,000 credit 
for residents that applies to EV charger 
hardware and installation costs. There 
are up to thirty different rebate offers 
across the US jurisdictions which vary 
based on location, utility provider and 
government agencies in the area. 

• Germany – KfW-Bank – €900 for the 
purchase and installation of a home EV 
charger. 

This budget should expand the Driving the 
Nation Fund to include home charging 
incentives. Again, these should be 
appropriately targeted to benefit lower 
and middle-income families. 
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Electric Vehicle Investment Incentives

There are currently no plans to extend 
business investment incentives, such as 
the temporary instant expensing measure, 
beyond 1 July 2023. While the AADA 
would prefer the budget to commit to an 
extension of instant expensing, in the 
absence of an extension, consideration 
should be given to investment incentives 
for businesses investing in electric 
vehicles and charging infrastructure. 

Businesses seeking to depreciate vehicles 
are subject to a car limit of $59,136. 
Exempting electric vehicles from the car 
limit could also encourage businesses to 
invest in such vehicles. 

Exempt Electric Vehicles from the Luxury 
Car Tax 

The Luxury Car Tax (LCT) is a legacy tax 
which has been criticised by various 
reviews and inquiries. Manufacturers, 
Dealers, Motor Trades bodies and even 
consumer groups have all called for the 
abolition of the tax. While the AADA would 
prefer the abolition of this tax, as a fall-
back position we urge the Government to 
exempt electric vehicles buyers from 
having to pay the tax. 
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As we enter a period of economic 
uncertainty, we have an opportunity to 
ensure the taxation regime which 
currently exists in the automotive industry 
is fit for purpose. 

Australia needs an urgent review of its 
automotive taxation regime. Each year, 
Australians pay tens of billions in motoring 
taxes and charges to governments. 
According to the Bureau of Infrastructure, 
Transport and Regional Economics in the 
2020/21 financial year, more than $35 
billion in such charges were paid. 

As fuel-efficient vehicles are increasingly 
adopted and trends such as ridesharing 
accelerate, Australia needs to consider 
the way in which we tax motorists and 
create a system which is fit for purpose 
for the future. 

At the federal level, a considerable part of 
that tax revenue has been drawn from the 
LCT and vehicle tariffs applied to new 
cars sourced from countries with which 
Australia has no Free Trade Agreement 
(FTA).

These taxes are outdated and have been 
discredited by various independent 
taxation reviews. The Government should 
abolish or restructure these taxes to 
provide consumers and local Dealers with 
some relief, particularly as the new car 
market has softened over the past year.

Federal taxes on new cars, such as the 
import tariff and the LCT highlighted 
above, disadvantage consumers seeking 
to buy new cars which deliver greater 
safety as well as environmental and fuel 
efficiency benefits. These legacy taxes 
were introduced in an era when Australia 
still manufactured passenger cars and 

MODERNISE AUTOMOTIVE TAXATION 

maintaining them only disadvantages 
consumers and local businesses.

Domestic passenger vehicle 
manufacturing no longer exists, but the 
tax structures that were there to support 
it continue to make passenger vehicles in 
Australia more expensive than they should 
be. 

Australia needs to modernise its 
automotive taxation regime to encourage 
affordable safe, clean, and efficient new 
cars. The Government has identified road 
safety, lower energy costs, and emissions 
reduction as priorities – renewing the 
national fleet by selling new cars supports 
these priorities.

The AADA notes that technological and 
societal changes to our personal modes of 
transport, whether it be the increased 
uptake of fuel-efficient vehicles or 
autonomous vehicles in the longer term, 
will undercut current Commonwealth, 
State and Local Government taxation 
revenue streams. We urge the Federal 
Government to commence a program of 
consultation and design a comprehensive 
automotive taxation regime that is fit-for-
purpose for these new realities.
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Total Tax paid by Motorists: 

Tolls
$3.5Bn

Taxed on cars 
in Australia. 

Tari�s
$310M

LCT
$885M

Stamp Duty
$3.4Bn

Fuel Excise
$11.9Bn

Licence
$679M

GST
$4.9Bn

Rego
$8.5Bn

BILLIONS 

FBT
$900M

Source: BITRE, Australian Infrastructure and Transport Statistics Yearbook 2022, Table 3.3a Selected road-related taxes and charges, Financial Year 2020-21, p. 77.

$35 Billion 
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Luxury Car Tax (LCT)

The LCT is a poorly structured tax and 
acts as a barrier to the renewal of the 
passenger vehicle fleet at a time when 
technological improvements continue to 
make new car models safer, more energy-
efficient, and more environmentally 
friendly. The threshold for the tax 
currently applies to vehicles such as the 
Toyota Landcruiser rather than only the 
truly luxury vehicles for which it was 
intended. Furthermore, it is disappointing 
that the LCT applies to optional features 
which discourage consumer uptake of 
safety features due to concerns it will 
push their new vehicle over the threshold.

Individuals purchasing expensive vehicles 
are already paying more by virtue of the 
GST contribution they make on the final 
sale price. Furthermore, it is not clear why 
luxury new vehicles attract a tax when 
other luxury products such as yachts, 
private jets and jewellery attract no such 
charge.

The LCT is also a hurdle to good relations 
with our trading partners. In particular, the 
EU and the UK are disproportionately 
affected and have repeatedly criticised 
the Australian Government’s application of 
the tax at various trade forums and 
negotiations.

If the total abolition of the LCT cannot be 
contemplated within the next Budget 
cycle, then we propose the adoption of 
one or more of the following options:

Option 1: Raise the threshold to target 
truly luxury vehicles and stage a sunset 
period for LCT

The Government should consider 
escalating the threshold upon which the 
LCT is payable until only cars that truly 
meet the definition of luxurious are left in 
the market.

Our review of car prices and models 
indicates that a nominal threshold of 
$100,000 would meet the above 
definition. Interestingly, this is the level at 
which the Queensland and Victorian 
Governments’ state luxury car taxes also 
applies.

While the AADA is strongly opposed to the 
Queensland and Victorian Governments’ 
recent introduction of a state tax on luxury 
cars, we acknowledge that the threshold 
has been set at a level that more 
accurately reflects the luxury status of the 
motor vehicles at, and above, that price 
point.

Increasing the threshold of the LCT to 
target true luxury vehicles should in our 
view, be the prelude to the eventual 
abolition of the LCT.

The AADA understands that forgoing the 
revenue raised by the LCT is challenging, 
so our proposal is for a staged abolition, 
where the rate at which the tax is paid is 
progressively diminished over a period of 
five years until it is no longer collected. 
This approach would show the 
Government’s good faith while allowing a 
progressive adaptation to the loss of 
revenue and preventing a consumer 
boycott to avoid the LCT until it was 
removed.
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Adopting Option 1 would both restrict the 
tax to cars that are more appropriately 
labelled as luxury vehicles and lead to the 
eventual abolition of the tax in a staged 
and controlled fashion.

Option 2: Exempt low-emissions vehicles

Simply put the LCT has been structured in 
a way that discourages the purchase of 
fuel-efficient vehicles. In 2008 a higher 
LCT threshold was introduced for fuel-
efficient vehicles which consumed less 
than seven litres of fuel per 100km driven. 
However, Australia is unique in its taxation 
of luxury low or zero emissions vehicles. 
Without a doubt the biggest factor 
constraining demand for low emission 
vehicles (that is those with fuel economies 
better than three litres/100 Kilometres) 
particularly Electric Vehicles (EVs) in 
Australia is the high up-front cost of 
purchase.

Despite the significant savings in running 
costs and the relief from taxation, many 
motorists are put off by the fact that EVs 
are nowhere near price parity with Internal 
Combustion Engine (ICE) vehicles.

Adopting Option 2 would make electric 
vehicles and potentially other low 
emissions vehicles more affordable and 
encourage their broader acceptance into 
the Australian fleet. Given the very small 
numbers of vehicles involved, this option 
would not significantly affect the revenue 
raised annually by the LCT.

Section 4
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Option 3: Exclude accessories from the 
calculation of whether a vehicle hits the 
threshold for paying the LCT

Adopting this option would modify the 
calculation of the LCT to ensure that it is 
calculated solely on the price of the base- 
level variant of a vehicle, rather than 
include all accessories present in other 
variants. This is of particular importance 
for vehicles that are marginally below the 
LCT threshold, that mostly only cross it 
because their new owners have chosen a 
variant with greater safety features. This 
situation is particularly problematic for 
many 4WD vehicles, where aftermarket 
safety or work-related accessories 
(winches, lights, bull bars, etc) are added 
to the price of the vehicle and thus take it 
above the LCT threshold. The result is that 
consumers will still get their accessories, 
but source them after they have 
purchased their vehicle, and potentially 
not use genuine parts, with associated 
effects on the safety of the vehicle’s 
driver and passengers. 

Alternatively, we would offer the 
suggestion that, if the base version of a 
vehicle does not breach the LCT 
threshold, then none of the versions 
featuring more extensive options, would 
breach the threshold either.

Section 4
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Passenger Vehicle Tariffs 

Currently, import tariffs are applied on 
motor vehicles that are manufactured in, 
or imported from countries with which 
Australia does not have a Free Trade 
Agreement. Given the growing number of 
FTAs, including the prospective trade 
agreements with the EU, we believe that 
the Australian public would be best 
served by the Government removing 
existing tariffs from all passenger vehicles 
imported into Australia.

Trade policy experts say that the vehicle 
tariff will naturally fall away as part of the 
inevitable Free Trade Agreement with the 
EU. However, Free Trade Agreements can 
drag on and motorists should not be 
asked to hold their breath in the case of 
the EU where Australia is negotiating with 
a Union of 28-member states.

Consumers deserve immediate relief for 
new vehicles and so does industry, 
particularly those new car dealerships 
which have a disproportionate amount of 
product on their showroom floor which 
just happens to be manufactured in a non-
FTA country.
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Section 5

Onsite car parking designated for 
employees could be regarded as a 
necessary and fundamental application of 
infrastructure for new car Dealers.

In the Automotive Industry it is often the 
case that Dealer employees make use of 
trading stock for transportation purposes. 
The cars are parked onsite at the 
Dealership premises where they are 
available for sale.

The AADA is concerned that the issuing of 
a new tax ruling TR2021/2, finalised by the 
ATO during the Covid pandemic, has 
expanded the definition of “’Commercial 
Car Park” to apply FBT on car parking at 
workplaces not taxed in the past.

The effect of the ruling is to apply a new 
tax on employers and employees at a 
challenging economic time, increasing the 
cost of doing business, adding to the 
compliance burden, and holding back 
wage growth. 

Parking for staff on the business premises 
makes good sense, where the space is 
available, it is a reasonable and practical 
solution for workers and employers. Many 
employers have facilitated parking onsite 
for many years.  However, the ATO ruling 
could see some employees sent out to 
find parking in the street. Parking in the 
street does not attract FBT, but it is 
inefficient and impractical at some 
locations.

Increases in taxes like this are not always 
absorbed, the Government should not 
expect that employers or employees 
should simply pay more FBT by decree of 
an amended and extended ATO Ruling.

REVIEW UNINTENDED CONSEQUENCES OF FBT RULING 
TR2021/2 

The Car Parking Onsite tax will be passed 
on to workers effectively causing an 
effective pay cut in times where wages 
have been stagnant.

The ATO has extended the reach of FBT 
on car parking in a ruling that includes 
shopping centre car parks in the definition 
of commercial car parks. The Ruling then 
applies a 1-kilometer vicinity zone, which 
means that employers in the zone 
providing car parking onsite to employees 
must pay FBT.

There are small business exemptions from 
FBT, however the use of turnover as the 
determinant for eligibility works against 
Dealers who have high turnover due to the 
product they sell, but very narrow profit 
margins. Insidious creeping taxes 
expanded by redefinition away from the 
original intent, should be called out for 
what they are: tax increases.

This issue when raised by AADA with the 
Government in March 2022 elicited a 
response from the Assistant Treasurer 
Michael Sukkar – he said: 

“The Morrison Government will consult on 
restoring the previously-understood 
application of fringe benefits tax (FBT) to 
car parking benefits. FBT applies to 
parking provided by employers to their 
employees where there is alternative 
parking commercially available. It was 
previously understood that car parks that 
effectively charge penalty rates for all-day 
parking (to encourage shorter stays) do 
not represent genuine alternative parking 
arrangements for commuters, and so 
should not trigger FBT liabilities. Recent 
court decisions overturned this 
understanding, so that any alternative 
paid parking would trigger the liability. 
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These decisions were reflected in an ATO 
Taxation Ruling due to take effect from 1 
April 2022.”

So far, a review or consultation has not 
occurred, the ATO Ruling TR 2021/2 
remains in place.

The impact of the FBT change is 
accumulating where it has crept up to 
apply in the vicinity of shopping centres, 
airports, universities, hospitals, and other 
locations, where commercial car parking 
is close to businesses. The impact is that 
the daily rate for parking at shopping 
centres – which is pitched high to 
discourage all day parking, becomes the 
rate at which businesses in the vicinity 
must use to calculate FBT for providing 
car parking to staff on their own premises 
which costs them nothing. For example: at 
the Westfield Doncaster Shoppingtown in 
Victoria the daily parking rate, for over 6 
hours parking, is $45. Businesses in the 
vicinity, and there are many, in a busy 
Doncaster precinct, will be forced to 
consider the FBT implications of providing 
onsite car parking to staff based on the 
shopping centre $45 rate. 

For car Dealers, the issue is even more 
difficult when the cars parked include 
their own trading stock, used cars, 
demonstrator vehicles and loan cars, 
some of which are driven home and back 
by sales staff. It would appear that car 
Dealers will be required to pay FBT 
calculated at shopping centre rates, on 
the parking of their own stock, displayed 
for sale on their own premises. Surely that 
is a bizarre and unintended consequence 
of TR2021/2 that should be overturned.

An immediate review is required as the 
FBT year will complete in April 2023, 
coming up soon.

Section 5
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Section 6

Over the past decade small business and 
more recently larger business have been 
able to access investment incentives 
through the instant asset write off and 
temporary full expensing measures. These 
measures have facilitated investment in 
vehicles which have been critical for many 
businesses looking to improve their 
productivity. Allowing businesses an 
investment incentive to renew their fleets 
has undoubtedly led to the increased 
uptake of newer, safer, cleaner, and more 
efficient vehicles. There are currently no 
plans to extend such incentives beyond 1 
July 2023 and it is important that the 
Government considers ways to encourage 
investment, particularly by small 
businesses. 

The October 2022 Budget maintained that 
the temporary full expensing measure was 
undersubscribed due to lack of uptake by 
larger business. As we enter a period of 
economic uncertainty, it will be important 
for small businesses not to retreat in the 
investment space and to this end the 
budget should commit to some form of 
accelerated depreciation for small 
businesses a further 24 months. 

ENCOURAGE INVESTMENT 
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Section 7

There is a critical skills shortage in the 
automotive industry which has been 
severely exacerbated by the lack of 
migrants entering Australia over the past 
two years. A report conducted by the 
Motor Trades Association of Australia 
(MTAA) in 2020/21 estimated a total 
shortage of 31,143 skilled personnel. The 
deficit is estimated to grow to 38,700 
positions by 2022/23. There is a shortage 
of vehicle technicians, a critical cohort of 
workers responsible for servicing, 
repairing, and maintaining the fleet of 
twenty million vehicles on our roads. 

The impact of skills shortages includes 
loss of productivity, increased labour 
costs to retain skilled technicians, and use 
of sub-standard labour requiring greater 
supervision particularly in regional areas. 
There is also a huge risk to road safety as 
motorists experience longer wait times to 
have their cars serviced and maintained 
and a massive economic impact on 
businesses who depend on roadworthy 
vehicles to provide and obtain goods and 
services.

PRIORITISE SKILLS

Skills Priority List identifies Motor 
Mechanics as being in Severe Shortage  

 A recent survey of AADA Dealers 
conducted to contribute to the Skills 
Priority List (SPL) 2023, found that 45 per 
cent of Dealers at two hundred Dealer 
locations nationwide had experienced a 
shortage of Motor Mechanics with 
vacancies unfilled for a period greater 
than six months.

The Skills Priority List (SPL) Report 2022 
identified the occupation of Motor 
Mechanic as being in severe shortage and 
this trend is expected to continue. The 
2022 SPL reported shortages in 286 
occupations, up from 153 in 2021. The SPL 
also notes the number of jobs advertised 
reached 309,900 in August 2022, a 42 per 
cent increase from August 2021. The 
occupation of Motor Mechanic was shown 
in the SPL to be short of over 4300 
positions on monthly average.
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Apprentice Training

There is a continuing need to address 
shortages with policies that can increase 
availability or encourage more training of 
apprentices to completion to add skilled 
people to the market. Results of an 
automotive industry apprentice survey 
show that there is concern expressed by 
apprentices over their likelihood of 
completing apprentice training.

The purpose of the survey was to gain a 
better understanding of the automotive 
apprenticeship experience and identify 
factors which are leading to non-
completion rates in the order of 50 per 
cent among automotive apprentices.

Employers committed to training 
apprentices are disappointed that their 
efforts to train and retain apprentices are 
not always successful. The cost, time, and 
effort to train apprentices is a challenge 
for businesses to manage. The journey of 
ensuring that apprentices complete 
training and then progress to qualified 
trade technicians is often difficult for both 
employer and employee. Therefore, 
external support for both apprentices and 
employers are vital.

Further funding of programs which can 
encourage recruitment, improve retention 
and completion of apprentices in training 
are supported. AADA supports funding for 
pre-apprenticeship training and 
apprentice mentoring programs. 

Vehicle technology is rapidly evolving, and 
it will be challenging for trade training 
RTO’s and TAFE colleges to stay abreast 
of these changes. The government must 

facilitate engagement between industry 
and education providers in the VET 
system while providing those providers 
with the flexibility required to rapidly 
adapt to technological changes. 

Funding of the VET system needs a 
comprehensive review across state, 
territory, and federal boundaries to ensure 
it is meeting the needs of industry and 
efficiently delivering outcomes that 
benefit apprentices and their employers.

The AADA fully supports the training of 
Australian apprentices and commends the 
significant investment the Government 
has provided for apprentices over the past 
two years. However, it is evident that 
demand for skilled labour in automotive 
repair services is outstripping supply 
which is a threat to our ability to satisfy 
our transport needs. Skills shortages also 
need to be supplemented by utilising 
skilled migration to provide the industry 
with the skills it desperately needs.

Section 7
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Support for Skilled Migration to keep 
Australia Competitive

In our discussions with Franchised Dealer 
representative bodies in other countries 
they are all experiencing similar shortages 
which will result in global competition for 
talent. We need to take measures which 
puts Australia in a good position to attract 
the automotive talent we will need to 
maintain a safe vehicle fleet and 
simultaneously transition the workforce to 
a future in which low emissions vehicles 
will make up a growing proportion of the 
fleet. 

AADA members who have, or are 
considering employing skilled immigrants, 
report that the current employer 
sponsored visa system is complex, costly, 
and difficult to understand. These 
complexities, along with significant delays 
in the skills assessment process, can 
result in it taking 8-9 months to actually 
get a skilled worker into the workplace. 
This is unacceptable for Dealers, 
especially considering that the decision to 
hire a skilled worker typically only comes 
after a prolonged search for a locally 
sourced worker. Employers need a system 
that presents as a genuine option and the 
current one is inadequate.

Overseas skilled workers considering 
moving to another country have options 
regarding where they choose to go and in 
the automotive sector, international 
demand for technicians is high. This 
means that Australia is effectively in 
competition with other countries to secure 
these workers so the barriers to entry 
must be kept low and there must be 
transparent processes for overseas 
workers to become permanent residents.

The Government should consider several 
initiatives to further stimulate the intake of 
skilled migrants including temporarily 
uncapping the skilled stream of the 
Migration Program planning levels. There 
should also be some consideration of 
removing or reducing Skilling Australia 
Fund levy. 

Section 7
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CONCLUSION

We would be happy to meet with you to 
discuss our submission and participate in 
the budget lockup. If you require further 
information or clarification in respect of 
any matters raised, please do not hesitate 
to contact me.

James Voortman
Chief Executive Officer 
M: 0452 535 696  
E: jvoortman@aada.asn.au

Section 8

252023-2024 PRE-BUDGET SUBMISSION | JANUARY 2023

mailto:jvoortman%40aada.asn.au?subject=


CANBERRA OFFICE 
Suite 3, Level 1, 42 Macquarie Street, Barton ACT 2600

PO Box 4409 Kingston ACT 2604 

E info@aada.asn.au 
aada.asn.au


